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MINUTES of the sixth Annual General Meeting of the Botanical Society of Britain and Ireland (BSBI) held at 12.30 p.m. on Saturday 17 November 2018 in the Lecture Theatre, Natural History Museum, Cromwell Road, London, SW7 5BD..


1. Chair’s welcome, opening remarks and apologies

Chris Miles (CJM), the  Board of Trustees Chair, introduced himself and noted this as his first AGM as Chair. He introduced the two other people on the stage; 
Susanna Reece, newly co-opted  Honorary Treasurer, who would present the Annual Accounts, and
Steve Gater, Company Secretary, who would take minutes of the meeting.

He called for a vote of thanks to all those involved in organising and hosting this year’s Annual Exhibition Meeting and AGM .

Apologies for absence had been received from Geoffrey Hall, Roy Maycock, Sarah Stille and Delyth Williams


2. Approval of the Minutes of the last AGM
  
Copy was available online and as hard copy in the meeting. A motion to approve the minutes of the fifth AGM of the BSBI held on 17 November 2018 was proposed by Chris Metherell, seconded by Jonathan Shankley and approved by members. The Chair was authorised to sign the minutes as a true record of the proceedings. The signed minutes are available at: https://bsbi.org/annual-general-meeting

3. Annual Review.  

Copy of the Annual Review of the Botanical Society of Britain and Ireland covering the year to 31 March 2019 was available online and hard copy had been posted to members. The Chair drew members’ attention to the full report and thanked Louise Marsh, BSBI’s Communications Officer, and Julie Etherington, Finance Officer, for producing the Annual Review and all others who had contributed.

The Chair described the Report as a fantastic read, covering the wide spread of activity of the Society over the year. He summarised some key achievements;
Atlas 2020 – 3.6 million records were added to the DDb database in 2018 and 2.3 million to date in 2019 – a major achievement. Analysis of data will lead to publications, including sections on each Country, in 2021/22.
Training and education have increased in importance, with an outstanding effort through provision of FISC assessment, identiplant and other courses.
Field meetings – 44 visits and 6 longer residential meetings were well attended and enjoyed.
Consultation on Post-Atlas activity has suggested possibly a ‘smörgåsbord’ of national and regional projects and local initiatives
Communications – the website was refurbished, received 33000 visits, 5 page-views per day, with Twitter and Facebook feeds reaching out to a new audience
BSBI News was refreshed, with thanks to Andrew Bransom as editor
Membership increased to 2803 in March 2019 (now over 3000)
A new online scientific journal ‘British and irish Botany’, edited by Ian Denholm was launched and 3 issues have been published  (another expected in December 2019)
There was a bumper period of hard copy publications, including books on Eyebrights, Grassland Plants, Gentians.
The Chair thanked everyone for their contributions.

Looking forward, the Chair explained that a grant from the Heritage Lottery Fund for  a Resilience Project had enabled a focus on key purposes and plans to build on the 2017 review and set an ambitious programme of activities post-Atlas data collection.  He declared  now to be an exciting time for BSBI.

Question were encouraged but none offered.


4. Annual Report and Accounts 

The Chair invited Susanna Reece (SR), Honorary Treasurer, to present the Annual Report and Accounts of the BSBI for the year ended 31 March 2018. These had been prepared by Julie Etherington (JEE) and had been examined by WMT LLP, BSBI’s Independent Examiners. This document  had been posted on the BSBI website and hard copies were available at the AGM 

The Honorary Treasurer explained that this was her first AGM after joining BSBI, thanks to Louise Marsh and the BSBI Twitter account. She is a lawyer, not accountant, and has been greatly helped through the detail by JEE.

The accounts show a budgetary surplus, with a healthy income from a variety of sources. Grant income has increased and trading income is around £100k. There has been a welcome return from Natural England. Those making legacies were thanked as well as individuals who donated funds specific to the Atlas 2020 project. Membership is very important and was now at 3078 with a 21% increase in funding.

The reduction in operational deficit over the past five years has continued. A grant of £60k from the Heritage Lottery Fund for strategic review is paid in instalment, with £35k received this year.

Trustees adopted a new ethical position statement in March, with a move to a fund-based portfolio to better align investment with BSBI’s charitable status. The Honorary Treasurer looks to build financial resilience. She invited questions.

What prompted the large increase in membership?
Publications have helped, as has the use of social media to target new audiences . 

Will you follow up with a study on retention?
Yes. The rate is fairly stable at the moment, some 200 recruits balancing out the same numbers lapsing. Recruitment has gone up since October because of the extra value deal of 15 months membership for the price of 12 months.  Online membership is a key factor.

Membership has increased by about 1%, yet subscription income only a by about 0.7% - why?
This is due to the difference in payment period and paying at the reduced rate on joining.

Is fund-raising showing value for money?
A one-off fund-raising project is on-going. What is the best approach is being looked at. 
		
The Chair thanked SR for her presentation and JEE for her work over the year. 

He commended the Annual Report and Accounts and asked members that they be formally adopted by the Society. Mary Dean proposed adoption and Lynne Farrell seconded. The adoption was approved unanimously by a show of hands.  


5. Independent Examiners / Auditors 

By reference to company and charity law, and BSBI’s Articles of Association, an audit of the 31 March 2020 Annual Report and Accounts will be required if it is requested by the members or Trustees, or if the Society’s gross income for the year or its net assets at the year-end, exceed statutory thresholds. 

Trustees proposed the re-appointment of WMT LLP of St Albans, acting through Elizabeth Irvine FCA, as Independent Examiner or Auditor, whichever is required.  The Trustees also sought approval to fix WMT’s remuneration for this role. 
These proposals were approved by a show of hands. 


6. Approval of proposed BSBI membership rates effective from 1 January 2020.

The Chair explained that BSBI membership rates last increased in Jan 2015 when the ordinary rate rose from £25 to £30, +20%. Having considered this history and context, cost to BSBI, member affordability and timing, BSBI Board of Trustees has agreed, and Council has endorsed, that membership rates should increase for 2020 as per the table below: 

                 2019                    2020                   2019	                  2020		
                 £                          £                         €                           €
	Ordinary 
	30 
	35 
	38 
	40 

	Family 
	  4 
	  5 
	  5 
	  6 

	Student 
	12 
	15 
	15 
	18 

	Senior 
	22 
	25 
	28 
	28 

	Ord o’seas 
	32 
	40 
	40 
	45 

	Senior o’seas 
	24 
	30 
	30 
	35 



The revised membership rates were approved by a show of hands. 
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7. Election of Trustees. 

Two Trustees had resigned and there was a vacancy for Honorary 
           Treasurer. Members had been invited to nominate Trustees to serve on the Society's  
           Board. 
One nomination had been received for Hon. Treasurer:
Ms Susanna Reece. Nominated by Chris Miles, seconded by Ian Denholm.
Ms Reece was elected as Hon. Treasurer.

8.  Election of Members of Council.

Three members had retired and members were invited to elect or re-elect members to serve on the Society's Council. Three nominations were received:
Mr Robert Northridge. Nominated by John Faulkner, seconded by Edwina Cole.
Mr Oli Pescott. Nominated by Jodey Peyton, seconded by Jonathan Shanklin.
          Mr Jonathan Shanklin. Nominated by Stephen Hartley, seconded by Oli Pescott.
      Mr Robert Northridge, Mr Oli Pescott and Mr Jonathan Shanklin were elected as  
      members of Council 

9. 9. BSBI Volunteers. 

The Chair noted that the Society’s success is largely dependent upon the expertise, experience and efforts of its members, possibly being of the equivalent value of £10 million per year. He thought there to be too many individuals to thank personally and asked showed their appreciation by clapping themselves (which they did)..The Board of Trustees is thinking of how to recognise and thank exceptional contributions. He invited David Pearman to the stage to propose Honorary Membership to Mr Tom Cope.
David  explained that Tom had worked at Kew for over 40 years in the grasses herbarium until retiring in 2010. He has supported BSBI  as an author of handbook, flora, as species referee and in many other ways, always being a joy to work with.
Members approved that  Mr Tom Cope be awarded Honorary Membership.

10. Any Other Business  

There being no other business, the meeting closed at 1.07pm. 

Prepared by:
Steve Gater, BSBI Company Secretary, 27th November 2019	

Approved by: 


Chair of the 2019 AGM, 21st  November 2020 






SUMMARY OF FORMAL RESOLUTIONS PASSED

1. The Minutes of the AGM held on 17 November 2018 were approved. 
2. The 31 March 2019 Annual Review was adopted by the members. 
3. The 31 March 2019 Annual Report and Accounts were adopted by the members. 
4. WMT LLP, acting through Elizabeth Irvine FCA, was re-appointed as Independent Examiner or Auditor, as the case may be. 
5. The Trustees were authorised to fix the remuneration of the Independent Examiner or Auditor.
6. Proposed BSBI membership rates effective from 1 January 2020 were approved
7. Ms Susanna Reece was elected to the Board of trustees as Honorary Treasurer.
8. Mr Robert Northridge, Mr Oli Pescott and Mr Jonathan Shanklin were elected as members of Council 
9. Members approved that  Mr Tom Cope be awarded Honorary Membership
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